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Office of the Secretary, USDA § 3.83 

that a debt may not be collected by 
salary offset, but the creditor agency 
finds that the debt is still valid, the 
creditor agency may still seek collec-
tion of the debt by other means author-
ized by this part; and 

(f) Notice that the final determina-
tion by the hearing official regarding 
the existence and amount of a debt is 
subject to referral to Treasury under 
§ 3.33 in the same manner as any other 
delinquent debt. 

§ 3.79 Review of USDA records related 
to the debt. 

(a) Notification by employee. An em-
ployee who intends to inspect or copy 
USDA records related to the debt must 
send a letter to USDA stating his or 
her intention. The letter must be re-
ceived by USDA within 30 days of the 
date of the Notice of Intent to Offset 
Salary. 

(b) USDA response. In response to the 
timely notice submitted by the debtor 
as described in paragraph (a) of this 
section, USDA will notify the employee 
of the location and time when the em-
ployee may inspect and copy USDA 
records related to the debt. 

§ 3.80 Written agreement to repay 
debts as alternative to salary offset. 

(a) Notification by employee. The em-
ployee may propose, in response to a 
Notice of Intent to Offset Salary, a 
written agreement to repay the debt as 
an alternative to salary offset. Any 
employee who wishes to do this must 
submit a proposed written agreement 
to repay the debt that is received by 
USDA within 30 days of the date of the 
Notice of Intent to Offset Salary or 15 
days after the date of a hearing deci-
sion issued under § 3.78. 

(b) USDA response. USDA will notify 
the employee whether the employee’s 
proposed written agreement for repay-
ment is acceptable. USDA may accept 
a repayment agreement instead of pro-
ceeding by offset. In making this deter-
mination, USDA will balance the 
USDA interest in collecting the debt 
against hardship to the employee. If 
the debt is delinquent and the em-
ployee has not disputed its existence or 
amount, USDA will accept a repay-
ment agreement, instead of offset, for 
good cause such as, if the employee is 

able to establish that offset would re-
sult in undue financial hardship or 
would be against equity and good con-
science. 

§ 3.81 Procedures for salary offset: 
when deductions may begin. 

(a) Deductions to liquidate an em-
ployee’s debt will be by the method and 
in the amount stated in USDA’s Notice 
of Intent to Offset Salary to collect 
from the employee’s current pay. 

(b) If the employee filed a petition 
for a hearing with USDA before the ex-
piration of the period provided for in 
§ 3.75, then deductions will begin after 
the hearing officer has provided the 
employee with a hearing, and a final 
written decision has been rendered in 
favor of USDA. 

(c) If an employee retires or resigns 
before collection of the amount of the 
indebtedness is completed, the remain-
ing indebtedness will be collected ac-
cording to the procedures for adminis-
trative offset (see subpart D of this 
part). 

§ 3.82 Procedures for salary offset: 
types of collection. 

A debt will be collected in a lump- 
sum or in installments. Collection will 
be by lump-sum collection unless the 
employee is financially unable to pay 
in one lump-sum, or if the amount of 
the debt exceeds 15 percent of dispos-
able pay for an ordinary pay period. In 
these cases, deduction will be by in-
stallments, as set forth in § 3.83. 

§ 3.83 Procedures for salary offset: 
methods of collection. 

(a) General. A debt will be collected 
by deductions at officially-established 
pay intervals from an employee’s cur-
rent pay account, unless the employee 
and USDA agree to alternative ar-
rangements for repayment under § 3.80. 

(b) Installment deductions. Installment 
deductions will be made over a period 
not greater than the anticipated period 
of employment. The size and frequency 
of installment deductions will bear a 
reasonable relation to the size of the 
debt and the employee’s ability to pay. 
However, the amount deducted for any 
period will not exceed 15 percent of the 
disposable pay from which the deduc-
tion is made, unless the employee has 
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